


Make plans now to attend the Texas 
AFT Convention Friday, June 21, through 
Sunday, June 23, 2013, at the Westin 
Houston Memorial City. The Texas AFT 
Convention is the primary policy-making 
body of the union. 

The vitality of the union depends 
upon democratic participation in 
the convention by delegates from all 
local unions in good standing. As 
always, resolutions and constitutional 
amendments will be in the hands of the 
delegates, who will set the policies and 
elect the two Texas AFT officers. The 
three-day event will give members an 
opportunity to shape the direction Texas 
AFT will take over the next two years. 

The convention will come to order 
at 2 p.m. on Friday, June 21, 2013. On 
Friday, convention committees will 
make recommendations on submitted 
resolutions. On Saturday, we will focus 
on professional issues with our keynote 
speaker Francine Lawrence, executive 
vice-president of the American Federation 
of Teachers. Convention attendees will 
then have a choice between three sets of 
professional issues workshops, plus our 
awards luncheon. Officer elections will 
take place Saturday evening. 

On Saturday night, we will feature a 
private showing of “The Revisionaries,” 
a must-see film about the reign of error 
at the State Board of Education, followed 
by a special presentation by  SBOE 
watchdog Kathy Miller of the Texas 
Freedom Network.  All Saturday events 
and workshops are open to non-delegate 

members who register for the single day 
as well as to the credentialed convention 
delegates. Sunday will consist of action on 
proposed amendments, resolutions and 
other convention business. The convention 
will conclude by 3 p.m. Sunday, or when 
business is finished. 
 
Representation 

Please read the following information 
carefully. The constitutional provisions 
for Texas AFT Conventions have been 
adopted to assure Texas AFT members of 
representation in their governing body. 
Delegates must be nominated and elected 
according to the Texas AFT Constitution 
and the Landrum-Griffin Act. The 
credential process must be followed so 
convention officers can be sure that the 
will of the local membership prevails. 
 
How to determine the number of 
delegates for each local union

The Texas AFT Constitution provides 
that a local shall be entitled to one delegate 
for 25 members or fewer and one more 
delegate for each additional 25 members 
(or fraction thereof). Only locals in good 
standing may send delegates (Texas AFT 
Constitution, Article VII, Section 6). For 
the 2013 convention, this means locals 
must be current on per-capita payments 

through May 2013.
 

Resolutions, policies and positions
Resolutions, proposed policies 

and positions for the organization are 
submitted in the form of resolutions, 
which are due in the Texas AFT office no 
later than May 31, 2013, so that copies 
may be shared with delegates. They may 
be introduced by locals of Texas AFT, the 
Texas AFT Executive Council or the Texas 
AFT president. Resolutions submitted 
by local unions are to be approved by 
the executive board or membership of 
the local and signed by the president 
of the local. Each resolution needs to 
be submitted in typed form with a title. 
Submit to: Resolutions, Texas AFT, 3000 S. 
IH-35, Suite 175, Austin, Texas 78704. 
 
Constitution and By-Laws amendments

Texas AFT locals may submit 
amendments to the Texas AFT 
Constitution and By-Laws to the 
Convention as provided in Article VIII  
of the Texas AFT Constitution. All 
proposed amendments should state the 
article and section to be amended and 
should include both the current wording 
and proposed change. The proposed 
change must be signed by the president 
of the local certifying that it has been 

Attend the 2013 
Convention and 
Professional 
Issues Day

Important information on  
attendance, rules and  
deadlines
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Texas AFT 
has been 
compiling data 
on your views 
concerning 
school safety 
since 1993 
with a series 
of periodic 
surveys. Much 
of the early 
data was used 
to push for 

passage of the Safe Schools Act in 1995. 
The Safe Schools Act was codified in 
Chapter 37 of the Education Code and 
created teacher authority to remove 
disruptive students from the classroom. It 
also placed responsibility with the school 
principal to ensure proper support and 
placement of the disruptive students or 
those who have committed dangerous or 
illegal acts.

Our most recent survey conducted 
through January and February—with 
some 2,000 respondents—provides yet 
another indication of how well Texas 
is doing in providing safe schools for 
children.

First, let’s look at correct 
implementation of the Safe Schools Act. 
In 2008, only about one-third of the 
respondents said that their district had 
tried to enforce the Safe Schools Act. In 
2013, that figure remained the same.

Another key provision of the law 
is the creation at the campus level of 
a Placement Review Committee. This 
three-member committee is tasked with 
determining placement of the student 
when the teacher refuses the return of 
the student to his or her classroom. Two 
members of the committee are teachers 
chosen by the teachers at the campus, 
with the third designated by the principal. 
Survey results show that only 17.4 percent 
of the campuses are following the law 

with regard to the Placement Review 
Committee.

Unfortunately, the answer “not sure” 
continues to be astoundingly high for 
whether the district is trying to enforce 
the Safe Schools Act (45 percent unsure), 
whether campuses are using Placement 
Review Committees as intended (48 
percent unsure), and even whether the 
respondent’s campus has a committee 
(54 percent unsure). Those results mirror 
previous survey data and clearly indicate 
that districts still are not doing enough 
to educate school employees about the 

Safe Schools Act. Texas AFT has been 
instrumental in providing ongoing 
Safe Schools Act trainings across and 
distributing hundreds of thousands of 
brochures outlining the specifics of the 
law, but it’s a daunting challenge trying 
to educate teachers in more than 1,000 
school district statewide.

One group of employees not granted 
the power to remove disruptive students 
is school bus drivers. Survey participants 
were clear on their support for giving 
school-bus drivers more authority to 

remove disruptive students from their 
buses in order to maintain safety and 
order (95.1 percent support). To address 
this need, state Representative Alma 
Allen (D-Houston) has filed HB 2367 
and Senator Leticia Van de Putte (D-San 
Antonio) has filed SB 1541 granting more 
disciplinary authority for bus drivers.

When Texas AFT started 
documenting discipline conditions in 
our schools two decades ago, more than 
80 percent of our survey respondents 
indicated that there were significant 
discipline problems in their schools. In 
2002, this number had dropped to under 
60 percent. Unfortunately, in 2013 this 
number has started a slight upward climb 
to 62.6 percent.

Survey results throughout the years 
also have indicated a serious problem 
with student profanity in the schools, with 
abusive language directed both at other 
students and staff. This trend continues to 
rise in 2013 to 91 percent. It was under 60 
percent in 2002. Students assaulting other 
students (without a deadly weapon) took 
a dip in 2002 to around 41 percent. In 
2013, this problem rose to 58.2 percent.

Texas AFT’s surveys have always 
asked respondents for solutions. The 
top solution historically has been more 
uniform enforcement of the rules by 
administrators. This was a top issue 
with over 80 percent of the respondents 
in 1996; but in 2004, only around 51 

ViewPoint      

Linda Bridges
Texas AFT President

Are schools getting safer? Surveys say...

Texas AFT’s surveys have always 
asked respondents for solutions. 
The top solution historically has 
been more uniform enforcement 
of the rules by administrators.

Significant Problems with Student Misbehavior

PROBLEM					     2008		  2013

Failure to do homework			   71.3%		  74.9%
Abusive/profane language			   60.9%		  65.1%
Abusive/profane language directed at staff	 20.5%		  26.1%
Unexcused absences				    52.1%		  59%
Unexcused tardies				    51%		  54.9%
Vandalism of school property			   41.3%		  38.7%
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Comprehensive Immigration 
Reform (CIR) is long overdue 
for Texas and the nation

 
A lot of people think I’m Hispanic. It 
is true that I am a certified bilingual 
education teacher, that I speak Spanish, 
that I lived in Mexico, and that my 
forbears include Mediterranean and 
American-Indian people. But my birth 
certificate says I’m a White guy from 

New Jersey. I grew up self-identifying as Italian American. Both 
sets of my dad’s grandparents were born in Italy and immigrated 
to the United States. Mom’s people were Irish, English, and 
American-Indian—a mix of many nations. When I was in 
school, if some kid wanted to trash-talk my ancestry, he’d call 
me a WOP. It was only as an adult that I learned the derivation 
of this pejorative: Without papers –WOP. 

There are a lot of people who have come to the United 
States in the last 20 years without papers. They live in cities and 
towns all across Texas and the United States. They cook our 
food, build our houses, start small businesses, work in our fields, 
clean our buildings, and watch our kids. We are educating their 
children in our public schools with the hope and knowledge 
that these children will grow up and take their places among 
the bricklayers, small-business owners, manufacturers, chefs, 
engineers, medical technicians, attorneys, bus drivers and school 

teachers our economy will need to ensure future prosperity. 
We also educate them in the hope and knowledge that they 
will become part of the citizenry of Texas and the nation—a 
citizenry that will build upon the foundation of American 
democracy we bequeath to them. This cycle of immigration 
and integration has been and continues to be one of the great 
engines of American prosperity; hardworking, ambitious, 
hungry (literally and figuratively) men and women (and their 
children) coming to America to make a new life for themselves.  

Like most bilingual teachers, I taught immigrant children. 
I visited my students’ homes, ate at their kitchen tables, and 

helped get them to the clinic when they were sick, brought 
gifts at the holidays, and mourned with the family when the 
father of a student died in a construction site accident. As 
educators, we don’t just teach kids, we work with families and 
communities. Many of us have seen firsthand the difficulties 
and injustices faced by families who have had to live for years in 
fear and uncertainty on the margins of our society. The situation 
demands our attention and advocacy.

The American Federation of Teachers and the AFL-CIO 
have taken a leadership role in promoting needed change to 
our nation’s broken immigration system. For people who have 
lived peacefully as undocumented workers in our country, there 
must be a fair and expeditious process to gain legal permanent 
residency with an eventual opportunity to earn citizenship. 
For the children we teach in our schools who were brought to 
this country by their parents as minors, there must be a path to 
citizenship once they have completed their schooling.

Secure borders and a better system of ensuring that 
employers hire only workers who have legal permission to work 
in this country are needed as well. A system of immigration that 
allows families to reunite, identifies true workforce needs based 
on unbiased labor market analysis, and continues to welcome 
those who seek to escape repression in their home countries 
must be part of this Comprehensive Immigration Reform (CIR). 

The re-election last November of President Barack Obama 
with the support of large majorities of Asian and Latino voters 
has created a political opening to address these long-needed 
changes. AFT and the AFL-CIO are working with elected 
officials of both political parties along with representatives from 
business and organizations that advocate for and empower 
the undocumented. Our goal is the creation of a modern 
immigration system that will meet not only our nation’s 
workforce needs but also the civic needs of this democracy. 

Among the things that make our nation unique is the 
plethora of immigrant histories that blend into the tapestry that 
defines us as a pluralistic democracy. My story is likely similar 
to many of your stories, and whether our ancestors started 
out in Africa, Europe, Asia, or Latin America or were here to 
begin with, we have coalesced as a people and have historically 
welcomed the stranger and made him our countryman. This 
is not a matter of charity; it is a matter of self-interest and of 
building upon what has been an historical strength of our 
nation.

May the circle of minting new Americans be unbroken, and 
may we as educators continue in our critically important role of 
teachers and leaders of families and communities in creating a 
more perfect union. 

Louis Malfaro
Secretary-Treasurer

From the Secretary-Treasurer   

May the CIRcle be unbroken
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As educators, we don’t just teach kids, we work with families 
and communities.  Many of us have seen firsthand the difficulties 
and injustices faced by families who have had to live for years in 
fear and uncertainty on the margins of our society.  The situation 
demands our attention and advocacy.
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By Rob Patterson

College Forward (www.collegeforward.org) is an innovative 
nonprofit that helps disadvantaged high school students get into 
four-year colleges and universities and then offers continued 
assistance to ensure that they graduate. Austin residents Lisa 
Fielder and Doreen Wise kicked off the idea in 2003 as a pilot 
program for two Hays Consolidated ISD schools. College Forward 
has since expanded to 12 Austin-area high schools as well as five 
Houston high schools.

The program begins in the junior year of high school with 
one-on-one guidance through the college application and 
financial aid process, as well as help studying for and passing the 
SAT and ACT tests. Once students enroll in higher education, the 
organization’s College Coaches and College Persistence Coaches—
AmeriCorps members who have graduated from college—
monitor the students and offer resources to help them graduate.

The nonprofit’s rate of success attests to its effectiveness. Some 
85 percent of its students  have graduated. Last year, 99 percent 
of College Forward students graduated high school and were 
accepted at 125 colleges and universities. 

Texas Teacher asked Lisa Fielder, College Forward’s chief 
executive officer, to highlight the organization’s challenges and 
successes and outline how teachers and counselors could assist in 
supporting the program.

Texas Teacher: What in your background led you to start 
College Forward?

Fielder: Growing up (in Pecos, Texas), I had students in 
my class who—because they were ‘from across the tracks’ or 
spoke with an accent—received a different education and less 
support than I did for a variety of reasons. When, 25 years later, 
I realized this was still happening, I decided to find a way to 
give low-income students the same knowledge, socio-emotional 
preparation, and ongoing guidance that more privileged kids 
often get at their kitchen tables.

Texas Teacher: What are the biggest challenges for 
disadvantaged students in getting into college?

Fielder: Not just a lack of knowledge about all the steps that 
are required, but the courage to attempt them.

Texas Teacher:  What are the key ways that College Forward 
helps a disadvantaged student become college-ready?

Fielder: About 12 years ago, a study showed that low-income 
students hear 20 million fewer words than high-income students 
do by the time they graduate from high school, just in the course 

of their daily lives. One of the words they 
haven’t heard much is “college” – they don’t 
get to listen to mom and dad reminisce about 
their college days, describe their experiences, 
or tell encouraging or cautionary tales. 

We have two years to make up for that, to ensure that our 
students not only hear the word “college” 5,000 times, but that 
they also hear the stories, the tales of triumph and failure, that 
will set expectations and prime them for success when they get 
to campus. We also encourage families to be part of the process, 
and to give parents the information they need to support their 
students’ college aspirations and decisions.

Texas Teacher: What aspects of your program can teachers 
adopt to help their disadvantaged students become college ready?

Fielder: Believe in them. Show in every word, gesture, and 
glance that you believe they not only can be successful in college, 
but that they will be wildly successful in college and in life. Offer 
to help them through every step of the college admission process, 
one at a time, and cheer wildly as they complete every step.

Texas Teacher: How can schools in Austin and Houston 
become part of the program?

Fielder: As we have the resources to add high schools, we seek 
partners who enroll significant numbers of low-income students 
(33 percent to 89 percent economically disadvantaged) and whose 
policies support college success for all students. It also helps when 
schools can provide financial support, of course!

Texas Teacher: How can Texas educators help College 
Forward get started in their cities?

Fielder: In much the same way—by providing long-term 
financial support. If, say, schools in El Paso would like to bring 
College Forward there, they can help by getting us funding from 
their district or corporate sponsors or grants, to name a few 
sources.

Helping disadvantaged kids 
reach their college dreams
Nonprofit assists with enrollment, ‘college persistence’

College Forward CEO Lisa Fielder (left) with College Forward’s first college 
graduate, Eiliana Martinez

j
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On March 27,  the Texas House gave initial approval to HB 5, which 
reduces the number of end-of-course (EOC) exams in high school 
from 15 to 5.  It also eliminates the 4x4 plan for graduation (four 
years required of English, math, science and social studies) in favor 
of a foundation program with one year less of science, or a distin-
guished program with options of more math and science. HB 5 also 
eliminated the required use of EOC scores for grade points average 
calculations. Similar bills were expected to be debated by the Texas 
Senate after Texas Teacher deadline. (You can see a full wrap-up of 
the changes from House and Senate bills at www.texasaftblog.com/
hotline.)

While the debate raged over the graduation-path options, none of 
the 165 amendments presented to HB 5 succeeded in tackling the 
fundamental problem with the accountability system—that high-
stakes testing ends up being misused to punish schools, inappropri-

ately evaluate and compensate teachers, and harm students with 
teaching to the test and excessive test preparation. 

Nor did  HB 5 address overtesting in grades 3-8. Rep. Jimmie Don 
Aycock (R-Killeen) told colleagues that he wanted to keep a tight 
rein on his bill and that any changes to testing for grades 3-8 or 
specific alignment of testing with accountability ratings would have 
to be dealt with in different legislation.

Momentum from a wave of high school parents dissatisfied with the 
number of EOCs and their use for GPAs clearly spurred a resounding 
victory for HB 5 on a vote of 147-2. Opportunities still exist in other 
bills for addressing both the misuse of test scores and the overtest-
ing in lower grades. But it remains to be seen if those bills will be 
stifled by a legislative leadership content with throwing a bone to 
parents and educators hungry for more changes in the system.

By Dineen Majcher
President of Texans Advocating for 	
Meaningful Student Assessment (TAMSA)

When outrage over the new STAAR 
tests started spreading among parents, part 
of the outrage was due to the clear impact 
that these tests would have on classroom 
instruction.  As parents, we learn what goes 
on in our children’s classrooms by listening 
to them tell us what happened that day, by 
sometimes following up with the teacher, 
by talking with other parents and reading 
school information.  We stay informed 
because we realize how vital education is 
to our children’s future and how a lifelong 
love of learning is gained at an early age. 
During the first few weeks of school every 
year, we ask our children at least two 
questions: do you like your teacher and are 
you making friends?  We understand the 
importance of making connections in the 
classroom because these connections help 
keep our students engaged and wanting 
to be in school.  As children interact in 
the classroom, they are making personal, 
conceptual, and experiential connections. 
However, when standardized tests like 
STAAR are valued above all else that 

is done in the 
classroom and when 
they are used to 
close down schools, 
then the time for 
making connections 
is replaced by 
filling in circles on 
scantron sheets.

As many of 
us could see where the new STAAR tests 
would lead, we made our own connections 
in our communities and throughout Texas 
and formed TAMSA – Texans Advocating 
for Meaningful Student Assessment.  We 
started with the notion that tests can 
be useful and meaningful; if developed 
properly, they can be one indicator of how 
our children are learning.  Yet, it was easy 
to see even before the first administration 
of the STAAR tests in 2012 that the sheer 
number of tests and particularly the 
corresponding high stakes were creating 
a nightmare and strangling real learning.  
Over the last year, we have talked to 
hundreds of parents, teachers, and business 
people who all understand the need for a 
more balanced approach to testing.  We 
are delighted to have been instrumental 

in providing input on several bills this 
session that would reform the STAAR 
testing structure.  It is also heartening to 
hear testimony from so many students and 
parents. Yet time is running short to get 
bills through both the House and Senate.  

From what we have learned over the 
last year, we believe that effective ways to 
combat the detrimental effect of the high-
stakes and costly STAAR tests are:

• Limit the number of STAAR tests 
for high school to three: this will allow 
enriched teaching back in the classroom.  
Also, millions of dollars that are currently 
going to the testing company can be 
redirected to classroom instructions.

• The state needs to fund additional 
instructions when students fail the STAAR 
tests for these tests to be meaningful, 
we need to act on the data and support 
students who need additional help. It is a 
dereliction of state responsibility to require 
students to pass standardized tests for 
graduation and yet provide no support 
when students fail.

Others have argued that what is not 
tested will not be taught.  As parents, we 
have more confidence in our teachers and 
schools than to listen to such vacuous 

Guest Column: Allowing teaching back in the classroom

Dineen Majcher

Testing changes are certain, but will they fix the key problem?
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Continued on next page

statements.  It is a fundamental fallacy 
today that one must impose a standardized 
test to ensure material is taught.  In fact the 
opposite is true—teachers, if given the time 
for creativity and enrichment, can provide 
much deeper and more meaningful lessons 
to children than simply focusing on rote 
memorization for standardized tests. Yet 

we also are not blind to the need to change 
an accountability system that relies almost 
exclusively on students’ performance on 
STAAR tests. We are working hard to 
ensure that these changes will be made 
this session.  We appreciate that changing 
the structure of public education can be 
challenging, but we are heartened by all 

the legislators, parents, businesses and of 
course educators who now see the urgent 
need to do so.  We need to stay true to 
our commitment as well and keep our 
voices strong.  Join us and help us ensure 
that connections rather than standardized 
tests are part of our children’s classroom 
experience.  

By Rob D’Amico
Texas Teacher Editor

Texas AFT has been working to add 
balance to the world of school accountability 
as long as I’ve been here as the director 
of communications.  The milestone of a 
decade spent fighting the misuse of testing 
is now on the horizon for me, and I wish 
I could be more encouraged by some of 
the momentum we’ve seen for eliminating 
some of the overtesting—particularly at the 
secondary level, where it’s a near certain that 
many of the end-of-course (EOC) exams 
will be eliminated, as well as the requirement 
to factor in EOC scores for grade-point 
averages.

Unfortunately, we’re not seeing a lot 
of traction in changing the heart of the 
problem, which is the perverse use of test 
scores to punish schools and teachers 
instead of gauging which students need 
help and how we can support them. Even 
worse, it seems as though the younger kids 
aren’t getting any relief from overtesting at 
all, since not much has been advancing in 
the Legislature—at least at the time I write 
this—to address the incredible amount 
of time districts spend on test prep and 
benchmark tests. And as a parent of a 
fifth-grade boy and a third-grade girl, I see 
first-hand the damage done by overtesting 
and the environment surrounding the 
overwhelming belief in the need to succeed 
on the STAAR test.

I recall my fervor for trying to help 
spur change in the system as my son entered 
third grade, the first year of state-mandated 
testing with TAKS. The realization that 
he suddenly would be immersed in the 

world of standardized testing without any 
positive changes coming was painful.  I 
took some solace in the fact that his Austin 
ISD elementary school’s teachers and 
administrators had pledged not to teach to 

the test and to minimize the pressure put 
on kids to score well on the TAKS. But as I 
stood in the hallway the first week of school 
listening to the clamor of the classroom at 
the start of the day, I came across something 
both shocking and disheartening. Hanging 
on the wall was a poster his class had made 
with each student’s little mug shot and their 
personal notes on what they wanted to 
achieve for the year. I was astounded that 
about two-thirds of these little notes were 
along the lines of, “Do well on the TAKS 
test.” I realize that third-grade kids aren’t 
the most creative little beings when asked 
to imagine what school will do for them, 
yet this poster project was an opportunity 
to fuel that kind of creative thinking, 
and instead it merely ended up a two-
dimensional, miniature pep rally for the 
TAKS test.

That year I politely declined requests to 

have my son tutored by teachers concerned 
about his performance on the impending 
TAKS test, as well as invites to the  Saturday 
morning  “TAKS camps” in the spring. (He 
ended up doing fine on the test.)

My son attended a different Austin ISD 
elementary school for fourth grade, which is 
where I met Edy Chamness, whose son was 
in my son’s class. I affectionately call Edy a 
“nut,” since she can be rather obsessive—and 
loud—about her battles against standardized 
testing, but I share her views and wish I had 
more of her passion. Edy, a former teacher, 
started Texas Parents Opt Out of State 
Tests, an informal group focused around a 
Facebook page where parents discuss their 
dislike for what is happening in schools and 
dialogue about whether or not they can, or 
will have their kids opt out of the STAAR 
tests.

It was with Edy that I shared one 
little triumph, in a case that illustrates 
the misplaced priorities Austin ISD has 
developed around the STAAR.  On an 
October Friday, we learned that our sons’ 
class was scheduled to take benchmark 
tests for four days in a row, up to “four to 
five hours” a day starting on the following 
Monday. It was disgusting that any school 
would test fourth-grade kids for such an 
intense block of time, and my wife and I 
quickly agreed with Edy to opt out our kids 
and pull them from school for the four days. 
We informed the principal of our objections 
and plans, and although Edy volunteered to 
do an “outdoor classroom” at the school or 
use the school’s library and unused science 
lab for instruction of any opt-out kids, 
the principal nixed the idea. On Tuesday 

A few observations after a decade of fighting overtesting 
Parent (and union professional) highlights his children’s experiences with testing

A snapshot of just a few of the many campaigns 
Texas AFT has waged against the misuse of 
testing over the past decade.
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Professional development 
academy prepares members to 
train peers

Some 70 Houston-area Texas AFT 
members recently beefed up their skills 
on a variety of classroom instruction 
and management topics in February at 
a professional development academy 
sponsored by several local Texas AFT 
unions. The academy also included “train 
the trainer” programs to prepare teachers 
to present academic workshops to enhance 
teaching for their peers.

Topics included: “Using Social 
Media in the Classroom,” “Classroom 
Management,” “Understanding Student 
Behavior,” “Delivering Effective 
Professional Development to Adults,” 
“Understanding Student Bullying,” and 
“Managing Antisocial Behavior: The 
Acting Out Cycle.”

All participants will be coached and 
mentored to deliver interactive, research-
based professional development for their 
locals unions.  Many of the teachers and 
para-educators who attended will be 
presenting workshops for their colleagues 
at back-to-school events in their respective 
districts.

Locals that participated included:  
Houston Federation of Teachers, 
Brazosport Federation of Teachers, Alief 
AFTSE, Fort Bend Employee Federation 
and Spring Branch AFT.

Houston member wins 
aeronautics education award

Lanena Berry, a 
Johnston Middle School 
teacher and member of 
the Houston Federation 
of Teachers, recently 
was awarded the 2013 
Educator Achievement 
Award by the American 
Institute of Aeronautics and Astronautics.

Berry is co-director of Houston 
ISD’s Student Space Flight Experiments 
Program, which selects student 

experiments for consideration to be 
performed by U.S. astronauts. The Institute 
awards teachers who have demonstrated 
exemplary efforts in “exciting  K-12 
students about math and science and 
preparing them to use and contribute to 
tomorrow’s technologies.”

An Advancement Via Individual 
Determination (AVID) teacher and soccer 
coach, Berry will receive a free trip to 
Washington, D.C., and will be honored at 
an Institute reception on May 8.

“When I go to Washington, I’m going 
to see what they have to offer to teachers 
and my students,” Berry told the Houston 
Memorial Examiner.

Round Rock member a finalist for 
excellence in education award

Penny Smeltzer, a statistics teacher at 
Westwood High School in Round Rock 
and a member of Education Round Rock, 
was named as a finalist for the H-E-B 
Excellence in Education Award.

Smeltzer was 
awarded $1,000 for 
herself and $1,000 for 
Westwood High School 
for being named a finalist 
and will compete in the 
Lifetime Achievement 
Award category, which 
honors teachers with 

more than 20 years of experience. Winners 
at the final May 3 award ceremony will 
receive $25,000 in cash for themselves and 
a $25,000 grant for their school. Smeltzer 
has been with Round Rock ISD since 1982. 

Her recognitions include the 2011 
O’Donnell AP Teacher of the Year, 2010 
Intel Teacher of Merit, 2009 Texas Exes 
Outstanding Teacher, the 2008 Siemens 
Teacher Award, and 2007 Round Rock ISD 
Teacher of the Year. In 2006 she earned a 
trip to the Galapagos Islands to research 
interdisciplinary environmental studies as 
a Toyota International Teacher winner. 

Locals and Members in Action

A photocard posted on Facebook celebrates the “Adelante: Conference for Bilingual and Dual Language 
Education,” sponsored by Education Austin, in collaboration with Austin ISD, on March 22 in Austin. Dr. 
Becky Palacios of Corpus Christi AFT presented AFT’s Colorín Colorado curriculum to several hundred 
teachers in attendance. You can learn more about Colorín Colorado at www.colorincolorado.org.

Lanena Berry

Penny Smeltzer



SPRING 2013	    Texas Teacher	 13

Aldine ISD: Aldine AFT 
(281) 847-3050

Alief ISD: Alief AFTSE 
(281) 589-6644

Amarillo ISD:  Amarillo AFT 
(806) 359-4487

Austin Community College: ACC AFT 
(512) 448-0130

Austin ISD: Education Austin 
(512) 472-1124

Bastrop ISD: Bastrop AFT 
(512) 448-0130

Brazosport ISD: Brazosport Federation of 
Teachers (979) 265-9701

Calallen ISD: Corpus Christi AFT 
(361) 855-0482

Channelview ISD: Northeast Houston AFT 
(713) 453-7500

Corpus Christi ISD: Corpus Christi AFT 
(361) 855-0482

Cy-Fair ISD: Cy-Fair AFT 
(713) 466-1125

Dallas ISD:  Alliance AFT 
(214) 942-4663

Del Rio ISD: Del Rio AFT 
(512) 448-0130

Edinburg ISD: Edinburg AFT 
(956) 502-5340

El Paso ISD: El Paso Federation of Teachers 
& Support Personnel (915) 562-3738

Flour Bluff ISD: Corpus Christi AFT 
(361) 855-0482

Fort Bend ISD:  Fort Bend  
Employee Federation 
(281) 240-1865

Galena Park ISD: Northeast Houston AFT 
(713) 453-7500

Goose Creek ISD: Goose Creek  
Education Federation (281) 427-2091

Gregory-Portland ISD: Corpus Christi AFT 
(361) 855-0482

Houston ISD: Houston Federation  
of Teachers (713) 623-8891

Houston ISD: Houston Educational  
Support Personnel (713) 660-8435

Killeen ISD: Killeen Federation 
of Teachers & Support Personnel  
(254) 690-2538

La Joya ISD: La Joya AFT 
(956) 682-1143

Lone Star College: AFT Lone Star 
(281) 889-1009

McAllen ISD: McAllen AFT 
(956) 682-1143

North Forest ISD: AFT North Forest  
(713) 672-6788

North East ISD: Northeast AFT 
(210) 227-8083

Northside ISD: Northside AFT 
(210) 733-9777

Pflugerville ISD: Pflugerville AFT 
(512) 448-0130

Round Rock ISD: Education Round Rock 
(512) 448-0130

San Antonio ISD: San Antonio Alliance of 
Teachers and Support Personnel 
(210) 225-7174

Sheldon ISD: Northeast Houston AFT 
(713) 453-7500

Socorro ISD: Socorro AFT 
(915) 593-2801

South San Antonio ISD: South San Antonio 
AFT (210) 227-8083

Spring Branch ISD: Spring Branch AFT 
(713) 468-4700

Tuloso-Midway ISD: Corpus Christi AFT 
(361) 855-0482

Victoria ISD: Victoria AFT 
(512) 448-0130

Waco ISD:  Waco AFT 
(254) 755-0276

West Oso ISD: Corpus Christi AFT 
(361) 855-0482

Texas AFT Local Unions and Organizing Committees 






